THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – August 22, 2006
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on August 22, 2006 which began at approximately 6:00 p.m.



PRESENT:

MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 4






DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Vice Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 3






DR.  SAMUEL S. GAINES







Member Residing in District No. 5






MS.  CAROL A. HILSON







Member Residing in District No. 2






DR.  JUDI MILLER







Member Residing in District No. 1


ALSO PRESENT:


MR.  MICHAEL LANNON, Superintendent






MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Prior to starting the meeting, a string quartet comprised of four students from Lincoln Park Academy performed several musical selections in the vestibule.  Mrs. Hensley called the meeting to order and asked the students to lead the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING
New Policy #7.11 – School Budget System – Citizen Budget Committee 
Amended Policy #4.11 – Student Progression Plan
Chairman Hensley opened the public hearing to receive comments from those present on new policy #7.11 and amended policy #4.11.  Hearing no comment, the public hearing was closed.
Regarding Policy #7.11, Vice Chairman Carvelli suggested adding language that would address board member appointments to the Citizen Budget Committee.  Would each board member consider appointing one member and one alternate member who would be able to quickly fill any vacancy if needed.  This would prevent any lag time and make for a seamless transition.  Chairman Hensley indicated the policy did speak to the importance of attendance—it was mandatory, however, it may be beneficial to have a cadre of individuals ready to fill in vacancies. Dr. Miller stated the consistency of one member was preferable.  Board members agreed to provide Mr. Bargeron with names of individuals by September 12, 2006 so a final membership could be approved by September 26, 2006.  The number of committee meetings was to be determined. 
On Policy #4.11, Ms. Hilson stated she was not in favor of science fair projects because she believed the activity separated students based on their individual circumstances.  Ms. Hilson did not oppose science projects in the classroom under the supervision of a teacher or group of teachers.  Mrs. Mary Krause, Executive Director of Teaching/Learning & Title I, explained that the term science fair as it appears in the student progression plan was a little different from the past.  In high schools and middle schools, students could produce a paper or research project or participate in some type of science competition rather than what was previously a traditional science fair.  In elementary schools, the plan only addressed grades four and five that involved class projects without any judging.    
These projects need to be “a child’s project, not a parent’s project”.  Mr. Lannon stressed the idea was to look for engaging work in the area of science that was teacher led and student done and shown.
Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board accept and approve new policy 7.11 and amended policy 4.11 as presented and discussed (Miller/Hilson/Carried 5-0). 
PUBLIC HEARING

Proposed Contract for Sale and Purchase with Franklin H. Spears, Sr., - White City Elementary Addition

Chairman Hensley opened the public hearing to receive comments on the proposed contract with Franklin H. Spears, Sr.  Hearing no comment, the public hearing was closed.

Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve the proposed
contract for sale and purchase with Franklin H. Spears, Sr. for the White City Elementary Addition as presented and discussed (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 5-0).
MINUTES


Action:  The minutes for the August 8, 2006 regular meeting and the


August 17, 2006 Joint Workshop were approved as presented.

Carvelli/Hilson/Carried 5-0.
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

1. GY You Make A Difference Award 
Ms. Vanda Bowman, Staff Assistant with Florida Developmental Disabilities Council, Inc., along with Mrs. Genelle Yost, Area Assistant Superintendent, and Mariposa Elementary Principal Craig Logue assisted in the Board’s recognition of  Mariposa Elementary teachers Betty Lacayo and Maria Cranmer for their exemplary practice of including students with developmental disabilities into the general education learning environment.  
 2. TB Recognition of Morningside Elementary for Perfect Internal Account Audits FY 2004-05
Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent of  Business Services/CFO, informed the Board how wonderful and difficult it was to obtain a perfect internal accounts audit.  Morningside Elementary School had receiveda perfect audit for the 2004-05 fiscal year.  On behalf of the Board, Mr. Bargeron thanked the entire school including its principal, administration and bookkeeper Delona Conrad for their great achievement. 
3. KP Lakewood Park Elementary Donation (Total Value $675)
This item was moved to the consent agenda for action.
SPECIAL SURPRISE RECOGNITION

Ms. Janice Karst, Director of District Communication, informed the Board that Sandra Hong, school reporter for the Palm Beach Post newspaper, was leaving the area.  Ms. Karst extended the Board’s appreciation for the professional partnership that Ms. Hong had established with the district.  A certificate of appreciation was presented to Ms. Hong for her reporting of school business in St. Lucie County.  
EMERGENCY ITEM

Dr. Samuel Gaines asked that the Board consider an emergency item.  The Port St. Lucie High School Band had been invited to participate in the 2007 Orange Bowl. The band would not only be representing the school but the entire county.  Estimated funds needed to participate in the bowl amounted to $108,000.  Dr. Gaines proposed that the Board give $15,000 to the band with a citizens’ match—once the band received donations totaling $15,000, the School Board would then donate $15,000.  Dr. Gaines challenged other elected boards and citizens throughout the county along with candidates in the upcoming election to donate funds to help with this expense.  This would help get the fundraising underway.  The band had to raise 50% of the money by October 2006.

Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board declare



the fundraising issue for Port St. Lucie High School’s band



trip to the 2007 Orange Bowl as an emergency (Hilson/Carvelli



Carried 5-0).


Action:
The superintendent recommended that a maximum of $15,000

 be put forward from the Board’s unencumbered reserve account
 to be used as incentive money to be matched by contributions
 from the community or any other friends of Port St. Lucie High
 School (Gaines/Carvelli/Carried 5-0). 

STAFF REPORTS

 4. SW Curriculum Report
Reading Team Report on National Literacy Coalition   
Ms. Donna Dorio, reading specialist, and three reading coaches from the district gave an overview of the National Literacy Model.  Ms. Dorio stated the National Literacy Coalition was Working on the Work.  It was really about providing the best work for students.  The model consisted of student assessment, just-right-text for student reading, and a teaching target.  The Coalition had created book rooms in every school that aligned with the model.  Teachers could access a data base of all book titles in the book room.  Targets, such as common language, were matched and by using assessment, teachers could access books to provide small group instruction.  The targets provided a daily road map for thoughtful teaching.  Each school used demonstrated lessons K-5 that were implemented and aligned with Scope and Sequence.  

Over the past summer, training was provided for 370 K-5 teachers in demonstrated reading.  Training was also provided for 303 K-5 teachers in two days for different reading instruction.  Professional development training would continue to be available for new teachers who did not receive the training.

One important feature of the model was that representatives from the Coalition would come back to model with the district’s students.  They would also provide teacher support.

Ms. Dorio introduced reading coaches Christa Morgan from C. A. Moore Elementary, Dana Worthington from Parkway Elementary, and Debbie Mock from Port St. Lucie Elementary who shared their experiences with implementation this year.
Dr. Miller was very impressed with the impact the National Literacy Coalition had on student performance and student success.  Mr. Lannon stated this was one more best practice that the district had adopted and thanked staff and teachers for all their hard work in making a difference.
5. ML Superintendent’s Report
Report on Burnham Visit

Mr. Lannon reported that last week a number of St. Lucie County leaders were invited to meet locally  with the CEO and chief scientists of the Burham Institute located La Jolla, CA.  This institute was now contemplating a relocation to either Port St. Lucie or Orlando, Florida.  Mr. Lannon had represented the Board at the meeting and was pleased to be able to do so.  On August 23, 2006, Burnham planned to announce which location they had selected to re-locate their new research institute.  

Transportation Update     
Ms. Karen Williams, Director of Transportation, provided updated data from the transportation department as follows:
 There were only 3% of buses reported running late; there were still 13 full time vacancies – all temporary with good prospects; consolidated 5 routed buses with 3 more in progress; 24 more drivers needed; phone calls were down from 10,876 to 1,450;  GPS system was very efficient and helpful. 

Regarding training for new drivers, Ms. Williams explained there was at least a three week time period to properly qualify, certify, drug screen, train and test potential bus drivers.  Training in the classroom and behind the wheel took 54 hours to complete.
Mr. Lannon and board members had several other questions about testing, background checks, identification of sexual predators, and dangerous walking areas.  Mr. Lannon stated there were guidelines for transportation to be able to document potential areas.  In response to comments from board members,  Mrs. Williams asked that parents be directed to her so that she could investigate any problem area.  Ms. Williams assured the Board that she worked with all law enforcement agencies to determine risk factors for certain areas.  She would research anyone’s concern.

Dr. Carvelli asked for a future report on hazardous/dangerous walking conditions.  Mr. Lannon said almost all walking conditions go through the transportation department  and the Florida Dept. of Transportation.  The district receives funding for identifiable (hazardous) situations for a limited amount of time. The full situation would be looked at and a report would be brought back to the Board as requested.

 Chairman Hensley asked that law enforcement agencies be advised of this concern and asked that parents in the community be invited to actively participate in finding a resolution.   

McChesney Park Update
Mr. Lannon asked Mr. Marty Sanders to discuss school parking that had become an issue at some locations.  .  One reason for some parking problems was the number of “proximity” children who walked to school.  Last year there were 4,000 walkers.  This year with over 8,000 walkers, the roadways became very full.  This came about when zone lines were changed to accommodate many parents who wanted their children to attend schools closer to home.  While that was a positive, the resulting traffic was not. 
Mr. Sanders updated the Board on parking issues involving the City of Port St. Lucie and St. Lucie West Centennial High School.  In McChesney Park, there are about 500 spaces for parking.  There were 294 spaces for student parking on campus.  There were approximately 900 juniors and seniors who potentially would need parking spaces.  On a typical day there were about 100 cars parked at McChesney Park.  Staff was working on an interlocal agreement with the City of Port St. Lucie to try to outline utilization of spaces with proper supervision.  Staff asked that the City designate the eastern area of the park for high school parking only during school hours.  Surveillance cameras would be installed for monitoring purposes.  School staff would also monitor the park.  The district was asking that the City provide additional uniformed patrol of the park at the beginning and ending of the school day.  The school would lease park land during schools hour and would treat the land as its facility.  Mr. Harrell had drafted an agreement and once final details were inserted, the City and School Board would review it for approval sometime in September 2006.

Mr. Sanders went on to mention that a bus stop committee had been formed to address bus stops at the request of the City of Port St. Lucie.  The committee consisted of members from both cities, the county, the school district, the sheriff’s department, community transit, public works, and planning departments.  There are 18 people on the committee to review school bus stops.  This is a complex issue but the committee would look at all areas in order to create safe passage around schools.
On the subject of walkers, Dr. Carvelli suggested that the cities and county be asked to place sidewalks within 2 miles of each school. Mr. Sanders responded some streets had very narrow right of ways, many homes with high septic tanks had very deep swales so trying to come up with a uniform sidewalk elevation without piping the swales would be almost impossible.  Mr. Sanders agreed that putting sidewalks around schools would have the most impact on kids’ safety.

Dr. Gaines stated his concern about areas in established communities where there were sidewalks but kids were afraid to walk them due to drug trafficking and other dangerous activities.   He was aware that law enforcement was already doing a good job patrolling but it was still a problem.  Mr. Gaines asked that this problem be brought up at one of the bus stop committee meetings.
Enrollment Information

Mr. Lannon talked about a formula that Mr. Sanders used to project enrollment to show what happens on the first several days of school as compared to the maximum enrollment for a particular year.  With the current enrollment of 38,522, Mr. Sanders’ formula indicated the district would have an enrollment close to 39,000 in this school year.  The Executive Council used the estimated enrollment figure to make a final determination of staff moves--to balance the staffing allocation.  At this point, no decision could be made until additional information was received on individual class loads.  Part of the decision was based on available dollars and the balance between appropriate allocations at schools and dollars available to be able to provide employees with a good standard of living.  Mr. Lannon stated that everyone was committed to always looking at the balance because there were insufficient funds to be able to do everything at one time.  Discussions would be taking place with principals and their staff in order to collect information to be able to make a decision. 
WHITE CITY ELEMENTARY

Mr. Lannon briefly mentioned that White City Elementary had been selected as one of the Top 100 Schools in the state of Florida due to their progress in school grades.  Mr. Lannon and board members were very pleased for everyone at that school.

EMERGENCY ITEM (#2)

Chairman Hensley asked the Board to consider a second emergency item--a resolution authorizing the establishment of the Florida Schools of Excellence Commission as a charter school authorizing entity, pursuant to the provisions of Section 1002.335, Florida Statues.  As a provision of the same statute the Legislature had also established a process by which district school boards may apply to retain exclusive authority to authorize charger schools within the geographical boundaries of the school district.  A written resolution adopted by the district indicating its intent must be sent to the State Board of Education on or before a date 60 days after the establishment of the Commission.

Mrs. Hensley read the resolution and the following action was taken.  

Action:
There was a motion to declare the resolution discussed
and read by Mrs. Hensley as an emergency item (Miller/

Carvelli/Carried 5-0).

Action:
There was a motion to adopt the resolution stating the School Board


of St. Lucie County desired to retain exclusive authority to authorize



charter schools within the geographical boundaries of St. Lucie County,



Florida.  Said resolution was to be submitted to the State Board of



Education as required (Miller/Carvelli/Carried 5-0). 

CTA REPORT
CTA/CU President Vanessa Tillman informed the Board that Ms. Gale Poteat, a member of the Paper Reduction Task Force, would be making a formal report to the Board at this time.

Ms. Poteat explained that the purpose of the Task Force was to review a variety of forms that were required by groups such as the federal government, the state Legislature, the Department of Education, and local School Boards.  The amount of paperwork was overwhelming.  The task force conducted an on-line survey for teachers that consisted of seven questions dealing with the amount of paperwork and electronic burden hours that took up teachers’ time away from students.  Results were summarized in written form and given to board members for review.  In Florida, 53% of classroom teachers felt that 21% - 50% of their time was spent doing paperwork.  Another 33% felt they spent from 51% - 100% of their time doing unnecessary paperwork. 

Further analysis determined that 12% of the paperwork was required by the federal government, 28% was required by state law, and 60% was required by the local district and school site.  The Florida Department of Education was attempting to make some changes in some forms.  Every department, e.g. ESOL and ESE, were trying to unify paperwork to cut down on the burden.  Ms. Poteat suggested the Board look at the local situation to help resolve the problem.  Much of the work was redundant and repetitive.  Ms. Poteat noted that the Academic Improvement Plans (AIP) were discontinued because they did not help students academically achieve—they were just a paper tracking system that was already in place.  Ms. Poteat said some recommendations for action were already before the Legislature and most had been approved (see written report in supplemental minutes packet).  
As a part of legislation, Ms Poteat explained that the Board was now required to define some means of reducing the paperwork and electronic burdens placed on teachers.  She suggested that the Board consider appointing a task force made up of primarily teachers, administrators and district personnel in order to come to some agreement on proposed changes.  The Board may also wish to use a liaison person who could work with the local schools, district personnel and the Board.

Dr. Miller asked that this matter be placed on the next board agenda for discussion.  Mr. Lannon informed the Board that Ms. Poteat was the district’s spokesperson in this area.  Under the intent of the law, this would be an ongoing remedial strategy.  Appointing members to a local task force would be coordinated through Ms. Tillman’s office with periodic reports coming back to the Board.    

CWA REPORT
No report.

CONSENT AGENDA

Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve
 consent agenda items #6 through #29 ,and item #3 (Lakewood
 Park donation) that was moved under consent (Hilson/Carvelli/

 Carried 5-0). 

  6. SR Personnel Agenda and Leaves
  7. SR Job Descriptions for MIS Application Trainer, Recruiter, Specialist/Application Services,
                                               Certification Specialist, Specialist/Staffing Services
  8. TB RFP 07-02 Floor Waxing Products   

  9. TB Payment of Bills 

 10. TB Monthly Financial Report 7/31/06

 11.TB Budget Amendment #9 – Capital Projects #1
 12.TB Budget Amendment #6 – General Fund #4
 13.TB Budget Amendment #8 – Food Service #2
 14.TB Budget Amendment #7 – Debt Service #2
 15 TB Consulting Contract for SY2006-07 with David Lycan
 16.TB Master Lease Agreement with Bank of America

 17. BS Amendment to Charter Agreement with Toussaint L’Ouverture International School, Inc.  
 18. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with Kathy Gramling
 19. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with A+ Therapy Professionals, Inc.
 20. BS Amendment to Professional Svcs. Agreement with Jennifer Braswell-Breitinger for Vision Services
 21. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with Jennifer Houck
 22. BS Professional Services Agreement with Lorna P. Soule for Hospital/Homebound Services
 23. BS Full Service Schools Agreement

 24. SW Addendum to Early Learning Coalition of St. Lucie County/Nancy Archer Agreement for Services 
 25. GY Mariposa Elementary 4th Grade Field Trip to St. Augustine/Kennedy Space Center on 11/02-03/06
 26. GY Professional Services Agreement with Annette Burgess for FCAT Pull-out Instruction

 27. GY Professional Services Agreement with Dorothy Janin for FCAT Pull-out Instruction

 28. AG Rental Agreement with Indian River Community College for Use of School Board Facilities
 29. AG Renewal of Lease Agreements with Resun Leasing for Portables Replacing the “C” Bldg. at Ft. Pierce Central
OTHER BUSINESS
587 tape 2
30. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, and Final Orders -

#882/LB/03-05-90/0301/05-06

#883/MB/08-16-87/0201/05-06

#884/AB/09-22-89/0201/05-06

#885/JC/10-02-93/0391/05-06


#886/DD/03-12-92/0371/05-06

#887/TH/02-11-90/0301/05-06


#888/TH/10-13-88/0401/05-06

#889/PL/05-15-91/0391/05-06


#890/ML/11-28-90/0391/05-06

#891/SP/05-14-90/0161/05-06


#892/JW/07-06-91/0161/05-06




Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve
 Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law, and Final
 Orders #882 through #892 as presented (Carvelli/Miller/

 Carried 5-0).
GROWTH MGMT./ LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
No report
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT
31. TB Health Insurance Survey
Mr. Tim Bargeron informed the Board that a health insurance survey had been sent to all employees to allow them the opportunity to provide input for the development of the district’s insurance program.  There were 980 responses received.  Staff evaluated final survey results, the most important of which are listed below.

Lower out-of-pocket costs (deductibles, co-pays, co-insurance and Rx).


Ability to choose any plan doctor, without a requirement for Primary Care Physician referral.


Large network of providers.


Ability to purchase coverage for family members at a discount.


Ability to choose coverage from a number of different plans at varying costs.


Wellness coverage.

Based on the results, staff was recommending that the district continue offering the three current health insurance plans. These plans provide participants the choice of coverage levels and costs, the ability to choose doctors from an extensive provider network, and the option to choose dependent coverage with the district contributing 50% or more to dependent coverage cost.  Services were secured of an actuarial consultant to analyze the financial impact of reducing deductibles, co-insurance, and out-of-pocket limits of each plan. The Insurance Committee will then begin evaluating the actuary’s results for program enhancements beginning 01-01-07 and will make further recommendations on plan design changes based on the actuary’s analysis.  The addition of a Wellness Benefit will be posted on the district’s website.  On a final note, the district was adding a pre-tax short term disability policy and a post-tax employee and/or dependent life insurance to the plan for the 2007 plan year.

FACILITIES REPORT
No report
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
Attorney Harrell explained he was bringing a matter to the Board’s attention so that board members were aware of what was occurring at the staff discussion level.   Mr. Harrell handed out a draft Interlocal agreement relating to public school sites (western annexation area – City of Port St. Lucie) and advised the Board that the first part of the agreement asked the City to make provision for sites to  come to the district.  The second part put the district in a position to grant impact fee credits as done in the past.  A third piece allowed the City to retain its option regarding municipal charter schools or some other operation.  The district would grant back an option to the City for ground lease of the property if the city met criteria for constructing student stations.  The district would retain the option to take a school back, assuming the debt, if the city were to get out of the municipal public school business.  This is the most seamless way to assure various interests that lands were coming for public student stations, leaving the city’s options available but not over crediting where lands might be used for some other purpose.  

One final piece under discussion with the City was cooperation and contributions to vertical construction.  The donations of land were just that—they did not contribute to the vertical construction.  The district was required to grant impact fee credits regarding land contributions.  This diminished the ultimate flow of funds available.  This takes the cost component of the land out of the picture so it is appropriately creditable.  

One of the ways the parties had been looking at  to approach development interests regarding contributions to vertical construction was scheduled prepayments of impact fees.  Contributions of land with credits and the prepayment of educational facilities impact fees as the principal method of making direct contributions for vertical construction required careful monitoring of the impact fee level.  If credits were overstated, then the cost was understated.  If the construction costs component was understated, then the impact fee levied would be understated.  All cost components and credit components must be diligently monitored.
Mr. Lannon indicated negotiations would continue until both parties were ready to move forward.  Once everything was ready, the item will be brought back to the Board.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
Dr. Miller informed board members that she and Mrs. Hensley had attended a four county legislative meeting to which they had carried the results of a previous joint meeting with the union.  The response to the joint legislative platform adopted from the joint meeting was almost unanimously adopted by the four counties.  There were just a couple of items added to the platform.  This same information would be presented at another upcoming Florida consortium meeting. 
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

Ms. Ariane Carter, mother of a child with ADHD, thanked board members for their dedication to the children of St. Lucie County.  Ms. Carter was very pleased with the direction education was taking in the district.  Over the last year, Ms. Carter’s son had gone from 28 suspensions in one year to almost no suspensions—he had become a model student.  This was the result of a concerted effort by the teachers at Oak Hammock School, an HPS therapist, and teamwork.  Ms. Carter stated the plan that had been developed for her son may help others if they don’t qualify for ESE services or a 504 plan.  Ms. Carter looked forward to sharing her data with the district so that others could be as successful as her son.
ADJOURNMENT

After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hensley adjourned the August 22, 2006 regular meeting at approximately 8:10 p.m.






